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ACADEMIC SENATE 

Jan. 24, 2006 minutes 
csmacademicsenate@smccd.net
Members Present




Andria Haynes

Business/Creative Arts


Tom Diskin
President


Eileen O’Brien

Student Services

Lloyd Davis
Secretary


Kathleen Steele

Language Arts


Rosemary Nurre
Treasurer


Carlene Tonini

Math/Science

Gladys Chaw
Library



Jim Robertson

Social Science






Others Attending






Dan Kaplan
AFT



Dima Khudari

ASCSM representative



CALL TO ORDER  The meeting was called to order at 2:20 p.m.  Because there was no quorum at the Dec. 12 meeting, Tom carried its agenda forward to today’s meeting.  The agenda was approved, and the minutes of Nov. 22 and meeting notes from Dec. 13 were approved.

OFFICERS REPORTS  Tom distributed written summaries of the report he gave at the Dec. 12 meeting and of several other items.  He met with President Kelly Jan. 23.  They discussed the President’s Innovation Fund, which has about $25000 in SMCCCD Foundation funds for faculty projects up to $5000 each.   This Fund may continue in future years.  Shirley and her cabinet, and Tom, will screen proposals.  She will e-mail details to faculty soon.  

A position with 3 FLC release time will be available, probably starting next year, for a faculty member to coordinate faculty and staff development and oversee the relevant committees.  This includes the Trustees’ Fund for Program Improvement, Project for Excellence, short- and long-term professional development leave, and the President’s Innovation Fund.  At present, separate committees administer these funds and grants.  

This year’s $20,000 Pister scholarship for community college students planning to attend UC Santa Cruz has been announced, and applications are coming in.  Rosemary has agreed to serve on the committee to review and rank applications during the week of Jan. 30.  One or two more faculty are needed for this.  The following week Tom will sit on a committee to interview student applicants and forward three names to Shirley, who will select one to have a final interview at UCSC.  In the past there have been relatively few applicants, perhaps ten per year, and some past winners have chosen to attend other universities.  

Dan Kaplan reported that when District Shared Governance Council (DSGC) discussed the resource allocation model, AFT handed out a statement about it.  John Kirk had prepared the statement for distribution at the District Committee and Budget and Finance Committee, which met after the DSGC meeting.  Tom could distribute the statement at our next meeting.  The statement will be in the Advocate.  AFT has concerns about all the borrowing the District has done, and whether the District can make it up in time to avoid a significant financial penalty.  There is a huge number of FTES to make up.  Dan knows of no community college which has borrowed so much and made it up in time.  Kathy Blackwood called the borrowing a no-brainer, and Mike Claire said it is not an unusual thing to do.  Dan says it’s a very large number.

Dan and John Kirk attended the District Academic Senate (DAS) meeting of Dec. 12 to discuss class size and other issues.  DAS President Nick Kapp proposed to Dan that DAS and AFT coauthor a resolution on class size.  The resolution is being worked on and will be brought for approval to college senates, DAS, and AFT.  It will be sent to District administration and possibly the Board of Trustees.

FACULTY APPOINTMENTS  Governing Council accepted appointments to three faculty screening committees.  For nursing, Jane McAteer, Tanya Isaeff, Janis Ryan, Linda Phipps, and Lloyd Davis.  For math, Bob Hasson, Linda Phipps, Mel Hom, Laura Demsetz, and Vic Krimsley.  For PE/head softball coach, Gary Dilley, Larry Owens, Michelle Warner, Richard Statler, and Heidi Eggert.  These are for three of the four positions approved in December by College Council.

.  .

INFORMATION/ANNOUNCEMENTS  As announced at our December meeting, College Council has approved four faculty positions, and instructional equipment and materials fund recommendations.  

Tom distributed copies of official class record and attendance forms he received from Henry Villareal, with modifications including larger boxes.  Attendance records are no longer needed for semester length courses.  Enrollment data provided today (Jan. 24) by Henry Villareal shows a 2.6 % drop at CSM, Spring ’05 to Spring ’06.  Evening enrollment was up 0.4 %, but day enrollment was down 4.1 %.  Total enrollment was down 2.5 % at Canada and 1.6 % at Skyline.

According to a strategic plan update from the State Chancellor’s Office (now called the System Office,) the Board of Governors is expected to adopt the CCC System Strategic Plan in January 2006.  The 2006 Vocational Education Leadership Institute will be held March 9-11 in Palm Springs.  Deadline for registration is Feb. 16.  Registration is $100, minus a $50 refund for those who actually attend, and travel and lodging expenses are reimbursable.  The Research and Planning Group is sponsoring a one-day training session on the use of focus groups, at Peralta College in Oakland on Feb. 24.  Registration is $125.

Tom distributed letters from ASCCC with the results of the Exemplary Program Awards (this year’s theme was transfer programs) and the Hayward Award for Excellence in Education (the Area B winner was Angelica Buendia-Bangle, who is in counseling at West Valley College.) 

Tom received a brochure for the Online Faculty Club, a forum for faculty who teach online courses, offered by LERN, the Learning Resource Networks.  Membership for a college costs $695.  

The Community College League Legislative Conference is January 29-30, with keynote speaker State Controller Steve Westly.  Tech Ed 2006 is March 26-29.

Tom has ASCCC publications on accreditation, textbook issues, nursing education, and community college degrees, and resolutions from last year’s ASCCC plenary sessions.

NEW BUSINESS – VICE CHANCELLOR, EDUCATIONAL SERVICES AND PLANNING Tom distributed a position description for Vice-Chancellor, Educational Services and Planning, who would “provide leadership (in) research, strategic planning, workforce and economic development, and educational technology.”  Rosemary asked why the position is needed, given that each college has a VPI.  Tom responded the District Academic Senate (DAS) is supporting the position because nobody in the District Office represents the education function of the District.  Gus Petropoulos used to, but as a District Office contribution to budget cuts he was not replaced when he retired.  Rosemary asked what doesn’t get done because Gus’s position is no longer in place.  Why have it?  Gladys noted we already have many administrators, and asked what this new position would add to what we currently have in the District.  The proposed position sounds duplicative of what administrators on each campus are already doing.  Why can’t campus administrators meet, with one acting as chair, to perform these functions and communicate with the Chancellor?  Tom noted no extra money would be needed, because positions are being combined.  Paula Anderson was Dean of Special Projects and was involved full-time in heading up negotiations with district unions.  Now the District has hired a consultant for negotiations.  Dan shared Rosemary’s sentiments on the new position but acknowledged it won’t cost a lot of additional money.  He asked who will perform Paula’s other tasks.  Tom learned from Ron that the District will not re-fund Paula’s position.  The new person would take on aspects of her job.  The District has no intention of releasing any money it might save on this position for hiring more faculty.  
Tom outlined the arguments in favor of the position.  First, no one in the District Office addresses educational and curriculum issues, so faculty are not represented educationally.  Second, this would a redesigned position, not a new position, so it requires no additional funding.  It is a more a reorganization than a new position.  The District brought educational and curriculum aspects into this proposed position.  Tom personally favors the resolution.  Every other aspect of the District (except education) is covered over there, and it doesn’t require extra money.  

Jim asked how the position represents education.  A lot is included in the examples of functions, but nothing in the qualifications guarantees the person hired will be an education person.  Rosemary asked what specifically the person would do.  Jim asked whether we could have somebody figure out SLO assessment and meet with campus coordinators.  Rosemary asked why can’t the three college coordinators get together and do these tasks?  Tom said most other Districts have a position like the one proposed here.  Jim said the person would be like a provost (chief academic officer) for the District.  

Rosemary asked whether the position is a fait accompli.  Tom replied DAS has not approved it.  DAS wrote the resolution and discussed it with Ron.  Approval or denial of the resolution must be done by all college Senates.  Kathleen said she wants to see the money go to faculty hiring, but knows that won’t happen.  She doesn’t see the District as connected to what we do on our campuses and how we do it, to what education is all about and how it is different from business, and she regards that as a serious problem.  It would be better if the position were filled by a teacher from one of our colleges, acting as a liaison, establishing a closer relationship between college and District, and involved in planning.  She cited the timing of putting in the new phone system, which impacted our serving students.  The District doesn’t evaluate how well it serves us, and through us the students.  Tom said the District sees that as an argument for this position.  Kathleen asked whether that function is in the proposal.  

Jim said he had no problem supporting the proposal if we can add “substantial teaching experience at the college or university level” to the job description under Section C, Requirements.   We need somebody who knows what we do.  Tom said the District Office would be open to that.  If we gave conditional approval based on a more focused job description, and we provide input, and the other colleges do the same, we could extend the process and feel heard to a greater extent.  Tom said we need to take the extra step of offering our own suggestions for changes.  He asked that some of us come up with a draft in time for the next DAS meeting on Feb. 13.  We need to act today: vote yes, or vote no, or ask for changes we specify.  Jim introduced and Rosemary seconded a motion to conditionally approve the resolution with the condition that specific reference be made to candidates being able to demonstrate several years of successful teaching experience at the college or university level.  Tom agreed.  Kathleen said there should be something about liaison.  Jim noted the person will be working with the VPIs.  Gladys asked whether the hiring should be in-house.  Paula Anderson and Gus Petropoulos were in-house.  

Dan asked what essential functions we want for the position, and asserted the list of examples in Section B is extremely problematic.  For example #10, reviewing relevant legislation, is a job Barbara Christensen has done very well for years.  Nobody will do a better job than she does.  #5, working with top administrators on District-wide issues, applies to all administrators.  #4, complying with state and federal law, is the Chancellor’s job.  A number of the essential functions listed in section B are already being performed by people who are doing a rather competent job.  We should streamline section B, and identify the heart of what this position should actually entail.  We need a specific and compelling list of tasks and functions that this person will perform.  

             Dan said he appreciates the sentiments expressed here – with huge unmet faculty needs going by the wayside, it seems like a slap in the face to create another administrative position.  It is not a sensible prioritization for the District at this time.  However it would be good to get faculty in there.  The District Office is dominated by corporate thinking – people who think like CEOs, accountants, and CPAs.  If rewriting the description gets a different kind of voice over there, yes.  If it results in more of the same, no.  Gladys asked whether there is precedent for this kind of effort on a District position.  Dan said Gus did mainly #8, coordinating District research.  Rosemary asked again what has not been getting done that this position would accomplish.  When we bring the person in, they will do x, and it will benefit us as college faculty.  What is x?  What’s the improvement resulting from this position?  Tom asked what value is added.  Rosemary said as an accountant, she recognizes we are operating a multimillion dollar business, and we need a business person to run it.  Dan said he meant no offense to accountants or to Rosemary.  His concern is that the corporate point of view is the only point of view at the District Office. 

             Rosemary pointed out we have three college presidents and three VPIs, all of whom have been in the classroom and all of whom meet with the Chancellor.  Jim pointed out they are not focused on district-wide planning.  They implement things on their own campuses,.  Part of the push for this position is WASC driven, for accreditation  We were hammered by WASC about planning, and suggestions from WASC are really requirements.  WASC suggested making and documenting efforts at district-wide planning.  Shirley and the other presidents and the VPIs have enough dealing with their own campuses.  Tom said Shirley and Mike are really advocates for CSM.  A document came out this fall that Tom rejected at DAS because it was very focused on Skyline.  The degree audit process came out of Skyline and they inadequately described what went on at CSM and Canada.  It wasn’t accurate about what is and is not being done at CSM.  Tom observed that IMPAC is working on degree audit statewide and is having a very hard time.  College advocates are good for their colleges.  Tom advocates for CSM at DSGC.  We need someone to advocate for us at a higher level, and look at the District perspective.  The District has three independent, individual colleges.  Tom agrees this description is probably not adequate.   We need input on it.  Tom will carry this forward for further discussion.  Nick wants a position statement in time for the Feb. 13 DAS meeting.  Kathleen asked Tom to reiterate that it is really important to put substantial teaching experience in higher education in the requirement section (C) rather than the Desirable Attributes section (E).  Jim accepted this as a friendly amendment.  Gladys said she didn’t feel comfortable with the description.  We should tighten up language on what the person will do.  Rosemary’s question is key – what is missing now, without the position?  Did Gus and Paula have similar job descriptions?  Rosemary pointed out if this is being done for accreditation, we are in a bind.  How will the position improve communication between District and faculty on all campuses.  What will it do for us?  

             Dan floated the idea of giving full-time faculty one year terms with 100% released time for this job, rather than funding a new administrative position.  It could be rotated annually among the colleges.  This would bring in fresh ideas without our having to fund a $100,000-plus position.  Jim expressed concern about the learning curve for faculty in the position.  Dan responded we could make it two or even three years.  Rosemary asked who is doing these things now.  Do they matter?   

             Carlene addressed the importance of the research function of the position.  We need someone who approaches curriculum, learning objectives, assessment, and evaluation from a solid academic standpoint.  The return could be phenomenal.  Carlene wondered where we will find such a person, a student of education who reads the journals, knows where the RFPs are and where the money is, and also knows assessment and evaluation.  Gladys said Paula was supposed to be that person.   Tom repeated this position is being shaped from two former positions that are not being re-funded.  The repositioning is to ensure there is a voice for education in the District Office.  

             Dan said there’s a huge unmet need in terms of academic perspective on these issues and recommended a rotating position.  Carlene emphasized that we need an individual with specialized expertise and she does not favor having a rotating position.  Educational research should be approached as a science, as should evaluation and assessment.  Andria pointed out that those areas are not in the current job description.  Gladys asked how the research function (#8) relates to the Dean of Articulation and Research position.  Jim would like someone able to come up with sets of statistics that are comparable across districts.  Gladys asserted our colleges are proudly independent, but do not communicate well.  Kathleen said Carlene has good ideas about faculty interested in applying for large grants, and she asked her to look at this job description and identify what she wants the position to supply to her.  This will make it more education oriented, something we will get a lot out of.  Dan added it would make the description less boilerplate.  Kathleen wants the primary function of the person to be an educational presence in the District Office who serves us.  

            Tom called the position our pipeline into the District Office.  We have a strong need, but it is unclear whether this position will meet that need.  We can agree to the need for a voice like this in the District Office, but we have to be proactive.  We can say we agree there’s a dire need, but we don’t think this is the way to do it; this is what we would like to see instead.  Jim pointed out this person will do what the Chancellor tells him or her to do.  If the Chancellor doesn’t want the person to work on a grant proposal, the person won’t.  Jim amended his own motion, adding the condition that Section B, Examples of Essential Functions include activities related to the educational functions of the institutions of the District and the educational mission of the district.  He suggested we leave specific language open, but the intent that B be revised to indicate more clearly the educational component of this position.  We are sort of accreditation driven, so we don’t want to reject the proposal out of hand.  

             Gladys said accreditation also considers faculty vacancies, but Dan said our full-time faculty load obligations have been met.  Gladys asked whether the position is a must have for accreditation.  Jim said we got dinged on accreditation for lack of district-wide planning.  This position will add educational planning, not just compliance checking.   Let’s rewrite the job description to emphasize the educational mission of the district, and include the language on experience under requirements, then give conditional approval based on rewriting sections B and C.  Jim moved we approve conditionally the resolution for Vice-Chancellor, Educational Services and Planning, provided that in the position description Section B, Examples of Essential Functions, be rewritten to emphasize the Vice-Chancellor’s obligation to promote educational planning in the district and to amend Section C, Requirements, to include a requirement that the candidate have substantial classroom teaching experience at the college and/or university level.  

             Carlene said the last bullet of Section E should be moved into Section C, Requirements.  Knowledge and experience with scholarly research methodologies and applications has high importance.  This was accepted by Jim as a friendly amendment.

             MSU (Robertson/Chaw) that we conditionally approve the resolution for Vice-Chancellor, Educational Services and Planning, provided in the position description, Section B, Examples of Essential Functions, be rewritten to include activities related to the educational functions of the institutions of the District, the educational mission of the district, and to emphasize the Vice-Chancellor’s obligation to promote educational planning in the District, and to amend part C, Requirements, to require that the candidate have substantial classroom teaching experience at the college and/or university level, and that the last bulleted item in section E, Desirable Attributes, “Knowledge of or experience with research methodologies and applications,” be moved into Section C, Requirements.  

Tom asked Lloyd to get the text of the motion and related comments to him in time for the Feb. 13 DAS meeting.  

NEW BUSINESS – STUDENT EQUITY PLAN  Tom distributed the executive summary of the Student Equity Report.  The Student Equity Plan has already been submitted.  Information in the report came from the Student Development Committee, which Tom chaired a little over a year ago.  That committee, a subcommittee of the Academic Senate, worked all of last year on this faculty-driven process.  The committee wrote the five sections of the report.  The full 129 page report has been submitted to the State Chancellor’s Office.  Pat Griffin wrote the summary.  Tom is reporting back to us on the information our colleagues provided to Pat Griffin.  Their reports made up the Student Equity Plan.  John Sewart gave Tom the data, which Tom provided to the groups writing the reports.  The Chancellor’s Office wants a report from each college as an indicator that we provide equal opportunities to all our students in all these five areas.  Tom has the entire report.  

NEW BUSINESS – CSM ASSESSMENT PHILOSOPHY STATEMENT  Tom distributed this statement from the College Assessment Committee.  

OLD BUSINESS – FACULTY CENTER ISSUES  Faculty who already have a key card may request, through their dean, adding the code for the Faculty Center to it.  Faculty have received an e-mail telling how to get in, how to prop the door open, and how to secure room when leaving.  A calendar for reservations is posted.  Tom will schedule the use of the Center.  People with reservations have priority. Tom reported a faculty member wants to use the room for a non-CSM group.  Such a group pays fees and most be properly insured.  A college group need only send Tom an e-mail request to be put on the calendar and posted.  Tom has been testing the dishwasher in the kitchen, and has unpacked the dishes.  There were dirty dishes in the dishwasher when we moved out two years ago, and Tom is washing all the dishes.

OLD BUSINESS – DISTRICT RESOURCE ALLOCATION MODEL  Tom asked whether we want to invite CFO Kathy Blackwood back to finish the discussion on the resource allocation model.  She didn’t get through the whole description in her last visit in early November.  Tom said we could further address the issue of borrowing FTES against summer school.  Lloyd asked whether she has done what ifs with the model.  Tom said we could ask questions critiquing it.  Is it doing what we need it to do?  We would get more information, and would be doing a valuable service by asking those kinds of questions.  Tom will invite her back.

FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS  We wanted to meet with President Kelly or VPSS Pat Griffin on the accreditation process.  Pat is the college accreditation officer.  We have a fair amount of information from Sandra Stefani Comerford and President Kelly on assessment.  Kathleen asked for a brief overview.  Tom will invite Pat.  Dan asked that the class size resolution be on the agenda of our Feb. 14 meeting.  Dan will work with DAS president Nick Kapp on the resolution.

OLD BUSINESS – SENATE GOALS   Tom asked members to get their comments on the goals we developed at the end of last year to him before our next meeting.

Tom thanked the members for a most energetic meeting, calling us a wild, active group.  This is the one place faculty has an open forum, so Tom lets discussions go on, like today’s.  Tom has clear messages to DAS and the District Office.  Delivering such messages is one of our most vital functions.  We are trying to protect that.  Tom wants the entire faculty to know that’s what we really do here.  Gladys added we need the participation.

The meeting was adjourned at 4:15 p.m.  The next meeting will be Feb. 14, 2006, in the Faculty Center.













